NEW MEXICO SCHOOL FOR THE BLIND & VISUALLY IMPAIRED
BOARD OF REGENTS REGULAR MEETING

SEPTEMBER 4, 2008
ALBUQUERQUE, NM
The following minutes are recorded in the actual order of business, not the order of the agenda.
I.
Call to Order, 9:00 a.m., Thursday, September 4, 2008
The regularly scheduled meeting was called to order by President Alicia McAninch at 9:00 a.m., Thursday, September 4, 2008.  Board members present were: Alicia McAninch, David Baland, Caroline Benavidez, Christine Hall, and James Miyagishima. Staff members participating were: Linda Lyle, Superintendent, Retha Coburn, Associate Superintendent of Business & Finance; and Veronica Hernandez, Director of Human Resources.  Veronica Hernandez was the recorder.

II.
Pledge of Allegiance
James Miyagishima led the audience in the pledge of allegiance to the Flag of the United States of America.

III.
Introduction of Guests

Superintendent Lyle introduced Valerie Tiensvold, NMSBVI Outreach Coordinator and Patty Beecher, NMSBVI ECP Coordinator, both of whom will be presenting to the board during this meeting.
IV. Announcements – Comments

Caroline Benavidez – wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she is happy that the school year is underway once again.  She stated that this year she is happy that her school/program has 7 graduates of the ECP program.  The program has a full load of 16 students.  
David Baland – wished everyone a good morning.  
Christine Hall – wished everyone a good morning.   She stated that she is excited because the New Mexico State Fair parade is Saturday, September 6th, and the ECP staff and students are going to have a float in the parade.  On October 1st there will be an event at the Albuquerque Museum called More Than Meets the Eye.  She stated that in the afternoon there will be performing arts entertainment and Regent Carolyn Benavidez will be playing guitar and singing, and the NMSBVI student choir will be performing.    

James Miyagishima – wished everyone a good morning.  He stated that as always he is happy to be attending the meeting at the ECP site in Albuquerque.  

Alicia McAninch – wished everyone a good morning.  She stated that she is also excited to be at the ECP for this meeting.  She stated that since the last meeting she had the honor of welcoming back the Alamogordo campus staff during the staff orientation day on August 8th.  She stated that the staff orientation day was very well organized, participation was excellent, and the content was exceptional, including the keynote speaker, Mr. Kevin Connor.  She also attended a meeting with the Legislative Finance Committee when they were on the Alamogordo campus.  She stated that there were a large number of the LFC in attendance.  She complimented the materials that were put together by administration for the LFC visit/meeting.  The materials were outstanding and very informative for the LFC.  She specifically complimented Superintendent Lyle and Assoc. Superintendent Coburn for their work and attention to detail, and their presentations to the LFC.  She stated that she is sorry that she will be unable to attend the More Than Meets the Eye event at the Albuquerque Museum on October 1st.  She will be attending the Annual Meeting of the APH Ex-Officio Trustees in Louisville, Kentucky.
V. Input

A. Public Input.  

There was no one present for public input.
B. Parent Input.  

There were no parents present for parent input.
VI.
Board Activities

A. Agenda.  

President McAninch asked if there were any revisions to, or questions concerning the Board agenda.   Superintendent Lyle stated that the only additional information that she would like to share is that our contract legal counsel, Mr. Tony Ortiz, will be here to participate in the Executive Session portion of the agenda.  Superintendent Lyle asked that Major Focus be moved to the end of the agenda as it will entail traveling out to the new ECP construction site.  She requested that item X.A., Revision to NMSBVI Policy, Investments be tabled as they are not ready to present that item.  President McAninch asked if there were any other changes to the revision.  Superintendent Lyle asked that the Personnel Report be presented after Executive Session.  
UPON A MOTION by Christine Hall, seconded by David Baland, the Board moved to approve the agenda as amended.  (carried unanimously)


B.
Minutes, Regular Meeting of July 17, 2008.  

President McAninch asked if there were any corrections to the presented minutes.  There were no corrections.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the minutes of the Regular Meeting of July 17, 2008 as presented.  (carried unanimously)

C.
Superintendent’s Report.  

Superintendent Lyle stated that she has nothing to add to the presented report.  She stated that she would be very happy to answer any questions that the board may have.  There were no questions.  
VII.
Business and Finance.

B. Monthly Investment Report – June & July 2008.
Retha Coburn presented the Monthly Investment Reports for June & July 2008.  She stated that while we did see a dramatic market value decline in June 2008, the market did stabilize in July 2008.  She stated that she believes that we will see similar performance in August 2008.  The August 2008 report will reflect the Board’s action to move the investments from the equities market to fixed core bonds.  We continue to research the possibilities and options of what to do with our investments in order to provide less exposure to risk.  We will be bringing our recommendations to the Board in October 2008.   She stated that the June 2008 report reflects our final withdrawal from the quasi-endowment as approved through the budget process.  The withdrawal amount was $65,975.00.  We did withdraw the total amount approved by the Board during the 2008 fiscal year.  This was necessary due to the large number of capital projects that we have in progress.  The State of New Mexico requires us to pay for capital project expenditures then file for state reimbursement.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions regarding the presented Monthly Investment Report.  There were no questions.
C. Operating Budget/Expense Report –June & July 2008.
Retha Coburn reported that the June 30, 2008 report reflects that all expenditures, for the fiscal year, were within budget.  The numbers from this report will be used in a report of actuals that will be submitted to the New Mexico Higher Education Department (HED).  This report will be presented to the Board for approval later in the agenda.  These numbers will also be used for the audit.  Retha Coburn stated that since the report of actuals will be presented in-depth later, she would like to review the contents of the July 2008 report at this time.  She stated that the July 2008 report is the first report for fiscal year 2009.  She pointed out that our distributions from the Permanent Fund have increased for fiscal year 2009 by over $1 million for a total distribution of $10,756,730.39.  She stated that this is very helpful as we move towards using our quasi-endowment to meet our operational expenses.  The more our Permanent Fund distribution increases the less we have to move from our quasi-endowment.  There is not a great deal to compare to on the July 2008 report because we have just started the 2009 fiscal year.  There were no expenditures during July 2008 that were out of the ordinary.  She stated that if the Board has any questions regarding the July 2008 report should be happy to answer them.  There were no questions.  President McAninch asked if we are still receiving a distribution from the Murphy Estate, and if so, is the distribution higher than in the past.  Retha Coburn stated that we are still receiving a distribution from the Murphy Estate, but the total distribution has actually declined.  She stated that there are 13 beneficiaries of the Murphy Estate, which means that we receive 1/13th of the total annual distribution, or approximately $25,000.00 - $30,000.00 per year.  President McAninch asked if there were any other questions regarding the presented report.  There were no other questions.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the Operating Budget/Expense Reports for June & July 2008, as presented.

D. Balance Sheet – June & July 2008.
Retha Coburn presented the Balance Sheets for June & July 2008.  She stated that she wants to draw the Board’s attention to the Cash and Cash Equivalents portion of the June & July reports.  Normally we keep a minimum amount of cash on hand, however the number of ongoing capital projects requires us to keep a larger amount of cash on hand.  That additional cash is reflected in the Cash and Cash Equivalents portion of the presented reports.  Retha Coburn stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions regarding the presented reports. 
VIII.
Executive Session.
9:17 a.m. to 10:59 a.m., September 4, 2008
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to enter into Executive Session at 9:17 a.m., Thursday, September 4, 2008, in accordance with Section 10-15-1 of the New Mexico Open Meetings Act to discuss Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Participating will be Regents McAninch, Benavidez, Hall, and Baland, Linda Lyle, Superintendent, Veronica Hernandez, Human Resources Director, Retha Coburn, Associate Superintendent, Valerie Tiensvold, Outreach Coordinator, and Tony Ortiz, contracted legal counsel.  Roll call vote:  Regent Benavidez – aye, Regent Baland – aye, Regent Hall – aye, Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent McAninch – aye.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to come out of Executive Session at 10:59 a.m., Thursday, September 4, 2008 where the only items discussed were Limited Personnel Issues, Confidential Student Information, Hiring of New Certified Staff, and Legal Issues.  Roll call vote:  Regent Benavidez – aye, Regent Baland – aye, Regent Hall – aye, Regent Miyagishima – aye, Regent McAninch – aye.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Alicia McAninch, the Board moved to approve the hiring of Dalene Taulli for the position of Certified Occupational Therapist Assistant at an annual salary of $42,062.00.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Caroline Benavidez, the Board moved to approve the hiring of Nora Sandoval for the position of Social Worker at an annual salary of $35,575.00.  (carried unanimously)

UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the hiring of David Brockett for the position of Nurse Substitute at an hourly wage of $27.52.  (carried unanimously)

The Board acknowledged notification that Bernadette Consilio declined the position of Itinerant Outreach Teacher as approved by the Board during the July 17, 2008 Regular Meeting. 

X. Policies & Procedures

A.
Revision to NMSBVI Policy 345, Investments.

Retha Coburn asked that this policy revision be tabled until the October 2008 regular meeting.  The Board agreed to table this item.
B.
NMSBVI Policy 517.9, Anti-Bullying Policy.
Superintendent Lyle presented Policy 517.9 which addresses the school’s anti-bullying policy.  She stated that this policy is required by state statute and the NM Public Education Department.  David Baland stated that policies that he has seen from other schools go into much more detail and cover a much broader area than the policy that is being presented to the Board.  A policy that he recently reviewed, that was adopted by his daughter’s school, also goes into detail regarding cyber-bullying.  Superintendent Lyle asked David Baland if he would like for us to expand our policy and provide more detail and a larger scope, including cyber-bullying.  David Baland asked if bullying, in any form, happens on a regular basis at NMSBVI.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we monitor our students very closely, including their use of computers.  We also have policies in place that very clearly state what is considered proper and improper use of school computer equipment.  These practices generally keep a very good control on issues such as cyber-bullying.  David Baland stated that his concern is what happens when a student goes home and may either receive or transmit bullying type correspondence to or about another student, via their home computer.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the presented policy does include cyber-bullying in the definitions of bullying.  Caroline Benavidez stated that the types of bullying listed under definitions do not provide any type of explanation/definition of each type.  It may be beneficial to provide a definition for each type of bullying.  President McAninch asked if this policy was developed utilizing guidelines/requirements from the NM Public Education Department.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the was developed using guidelines, but was not created from any template provided by PED.  David Baland recommended that we include verbiage that extends the school’s policy regarding bullying to times when the students are not at school or participating in a school sponsored activity.  We need to address the fact that the school’s policy regarding bullying extends to their time at home as well.  Bullying between students, especially via the internet, can easily occur between our students when they are at home.  That type of bullying will have an impact on the students when they are back on campus.  President McAninch recommended that we obtain a copy of the policy that David Baland reviewed and see if we can incorporate some of that information into our policy, then bring the policy back to the Board for further review.  Caroline Benavidez stated that the presented policy addresses consequences for students, but does not address consequences for staff.  Consequences for staff need to be included in the policy.   The Board concurred that this policy requires further development, and asked that it be resubmitted to the Board in October 2008 for consideration.
XI.
Other Items.

A. Quarterly Program Reports.

Superintendent Lyle reviewed the contents of the presented quarterly reports for the Alamogordo Campus, Birth to 3 Program, Outreach Department, Braille Production, Instructional Resource Center, and Personnel Prep Program.  Following her review she introduced Valerie Tiensvold, Outreach Coordinator who would like to brief the Board on the work of the Outreach Itinerant Teachers and the ever growing client base.  Valerie Tiensvold presented a chart to the Board that reflects the Outreach caseloads throughout the State of New Mexico.  She reviewed the contents of the chart and explained where the students are located and the number of referrals for each area.  She stated that our Birth to 3 Developmental Specialists are doing an excellent job of educating parents, school districts, and others throughout the state.  What is happening due to this education is that we are increasing the Outreach caseload.  The Outreach caseload has reached a point where we have more students who need services than we have staff that can provide the services.  She stated that we have four teachers who are trying to handle a caseload of up to 81-89 students, which is extremely difficult, especially given the locations throughout the state.  She stated that we continue to look for qualified teachers for the Outreach Program.  Of the six teachers that were hired last year, only two were actually able to come to work for us.  One area that we are concentrating on, to alleviate some of the work of our teachers, is the establishment of vision departments within the larger school districts.  Sherry Lyle has begun the mentorship support services to mentor teachers within each school district, which will allow us to be more successful in providing services.  The school districts are having some difficulty with this, but we continue to work to move forward, and continue to work to ensure that students within the districts are receiving the services that they deserve.  The challenge is figuring out how to make school districts aware of how important it is that they have their own vision department, which will in turn ensure that their students are receiving adequate services.  Superintendent Lyle stated that in order to address this we have been discussing the need to clearly identify who NMSBVI Outreach serves.  The simple answer is that we will always serve small school districts that have a few students who need services.  But if a district reaches a point where they have a large number of students that need services NMSBVI will provide mentorship to teachers within that school district so that the district can provide the necessary services.  Carolyn Benavidez stated that while developing a policy of statement that clearly identifies NMSBVI Outreach services; we need to also explore the legitimate issues that face the districts and a plan to help them to bypass those issues.  Superintendent Lyle stated some of the school districts do have a cooperative agreement between other districts within their areas.  We continue to encourage school districts to enter into cooperative agreements with other districts.  We have some districts that have students that need services, but have been unable to establish cooperative agreements with other districts, for various reasons.  We have districts that have identified certified teachers within their district that they want to send to the Personnel Prep Program so that they can come back and provide vision services to their students.  However, due to the unwillingness of surrounding districts to assist with this, either because they have no students with vision issues, or their budgets cannot handle it, the initiating district is required to go it alone.  She stated that we have one district that has 20 students who need services, with 5 additional referrals.  This district has not enrolled anyone in the Personnel Prep Program, or made any efforts to establish their own vision department.  They are content to allow NMSBVI to attempt to provide adequate services to a large population.  We need to ask if there is a way, as a school, that we can say that we only provide direct service to districts with less than x-number of students.  If a district has more than the x-number of students they need to partner with NMSBVI in a different way.  Superintendent Lyle asked the Board if this is a direction that they want to go in.  This is an important question before we begin to develop an eligibility policy.  Is the Board ready to draw a line in the sand, or does the Board want to hire more itinerant teachers to meet the ever increasing needs throughout the state?  She stated that we continue to work with the districts to find and develop their own vision teachers, but in many places our efforts are not working.  Christine Hall asked how many itinerant teacher positions the Outreach Department currently has, and how many of those are currently vacant.  Valerie Tiensvold stated that the Outreach Department has 7 itinerant teacher positions, with 3 being vacant.  That puts 4 itinerant teachers providing services statewide for 81-89 students with 26 referrals.  Caroline Benavidez stated that that indicates that part of the problem is that we cannot find qualified teachers to fill the 7 itinerant teacher positions that we currently have.  President McAninch stated that she is concerned that we have not done an adequate job of explaining the importance of the Personnel Prep Program at NMSU, or explaining what the Personnel Prep Program is about to the school districts.  She stated that she feels that we need to develop a stronger public relations program designed to promote the Personnel Prep Program.  Carolyn Benavidez stated the school districts do not understand the difference between a VI teacher and a generalized special education teacher.  VI students tend to be higher functioning but their needs are higher because they need a media that they can read and write that just cannot be provided by just anybody.  The school districts need to understand that a generalized special education teacher, in most cases, cannot provide adequate services to VI students within their districts.  They need to seek VI training for their special education teachers.  They need to understand that the Personnel Prep Program can provide the training that their teachers need.  We need to figure out a way to communicate this to the school districts.  Superintendent Lyle stated that when you look at the numbers reflected in the quarterly report for the Personnel Prep Program it does communicate that we have a problem because the number of participants is very low.  This is another area that we need to have a conversation about.  President McAninch restated that she does not feel that we have done an adequate job advertising the Personnel Prep Program or recruiting for the program.  Valerie Tiensvold stated that the school districts have been visited, or letters have been sent, regarding the program.  They have been encouraged to participate.  In some areas we have always had someone who could go in and try to give as many services to students as possible, as representatives of our school.  This has created a situation where the school districts do not have an incentive to get their teaching staff properly trained.  Carolyn Benavidez stated that the school districts need to understand that NMSBVI is providing minimal services.  They do not seem to understand that.  They do not understand the level of services that these students need and deserve.  They need to understand that it is not okay for their students to get only 5 hours of Braille instruction per week, when the student actually needs 15 hours of Braille instruction per week.  NMSBVI cannot provide that level of service, but the school districts can if they would just understand the importance of this issue and identify staff for training.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we are doing our students a disservice because we are letting districts believe that the minimal version of what we are doing is okay.  They need to understand that the minimal services that we can provide are simply not enough for their students to be literate.  Carolyn Benavidez stated that perhaps organizations such as NFB, and other consumer organizations, need to go in and help to educate the school districts regarding the needs of their visually impaired students.  We also need to reach the parents and let them know that the services that are currently being provided are simply not sufficient, and let them know of our limitations based on staffing and geographical obstacles.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we need to develop a way to strengthen our voice in some of the school districts that are very content with where they are.  They are content with a bandaid approach to services for their blind and/or visually impaired students.  President McAninch asked if the Superintendent is asking if the Board wants NMSBVI to recruit more itinerant teachers, or draw a line in the sand with the school districts.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the line in the sand can be the development of a statewide education program that is different than what we have.  We may just need to think of new ways to promote the Personnel Prep Program in an effort to improve services within the state school districts.  President McAninch asked how we can encourage school districts to utilize our short term placement program so that we can identify the needs of the students for the school district.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we need to first know that the student exists.  Our Outreach Program is certainly helping to identify these students.  When we become aware of these students we are having conversations with the school districts regarding the services that we can provide in Alamogordo, if the student was sent to us on a 45 day placement basis.  Valerie Tiensvold stated that we run into instances where the school district wants to send the child to our Alamogordo campus for the 45 days placement services, but the family is resistant due to separation of family member issues, and financial issues.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we have also asked ourselves if our long term goal should include some kind of temporary placement in a more centralized location, such as the ECP in Albuquerque.  Over the course of the next 2 or 3 years we may see an increasing number of 45 day placements from all around the state.  We are continuing conversations regarding these placements; it just takes awhile to develop that understanding with the districts.  We have changed the enrollment eligibility criteria for the Alamogordo campus so that we now have short term placements.  We want the students to be a part of their home school districts.  We are changing things so that we can increase the involvement of a student’s home school district, and ultimately improve the quality of services that the student receives from his/her district.  Superintendent Lyle stated that the baby program has done such a wonderful job that the fruits of their labor are inundating our other programs.  Carolyn Benavidez stated that she thinks that we are on the right track.  This conversation today is beneficial to the Board and is important information for us to hear because it is going to involve policy changes.  At the same time when we sit at the IEP table the school districts and parents need to get the full scope of the situation.  We need to make sure that they understand that their students are not getting what they are entitled to from their school districts, and utilizing only our itinerant teachers, or sending them to us for a 45 day placement, will still not be enough.  They need to look internally and begin identifying staff for TVI and O&M training so that their school district is fully supporting the needs of their students.  The parents need to start demanding services from their school districts.  President McAninch asked Superintendent Lyle what she needs from the Board.  Superintendent Lyle stated that more than anything else she needed to have this conversation with the Board.  She stated that we appreciate the Board’s expertise in hearing where we are struggling most as a school, and allowing us to continue to come to the Board as we develop and refine ideas, and letting us know when we come to a place where the Board is comfortable with adopting new procedures or policies regarding the services that we provide.  She stated that with the understanding and support of the Board we would like to continue holding these types of conversations with the Board when we have areas of concern.  Superintendent Lyle thanked Valerie Tiensvold for her valuable input.  Valerie Tiensvold thanked Superintendent Lyle and the Board for allowing her to express her concerns regarding the Outreach Program.  
Superintendent Lyle presented Patty Beecher who is our ECP Coordinator.  Patty Beecher stated that we have 49 students enrolled at the ECP for the 2008-2009 school year, with another student being added next week.  They also have 2 additional students who will be enrolled within the next month.  They expect to increase enrollment throughout the school year.  She stated that there are several initiatives going on at the ECP.  They have in-house training that is on-going throughout the year.  They are hosting sign language classes for the ECP staff.  They are hosting Spanish classes for the ECP staff.  They are also having a vision class that is being hosted for the staff.  They are also continuing to research eye diseases and participate in studies of eye diseases.  They are trying to bridge the gap between the ECP students and the public schools so that their transition from the ECP program to public school is more successful.  They are continuing to communicate with the public schools when they know that one of their students will be leaving for public school.  They are going to be getting the itinerant vision teachers from the school districts to come to the ECP in the fall and spring to observe the ECP students that will be leaving the ECP program and transitioning to their programs.  This will allow them to get familiar with their new students so that when they come to the IEP table they will have a better understanding of the service time that the student needs.  The ECP continues to be instrumental in setting up and hosting training opportunities/conferences for educators and parents of blind and visually impaired children.  She stated that the ECP’s efforts at educating the State of New Mexico in the field of vision are being well received.  President McAninch encouraged Valerie Tiensvold and Patty Beecher to develop an article regarding their trainings and the positive results of the training, for publication in the In-Focus publication.  The In-Focus publication has a national distribution.  It would be good to share our successes with other states and schools.  The article may also be a good staff recruitment tool for NMSBVI.  Superintendent Lyle thanked Patty Beecher for her presentation.  Patty Beecher thanked Superintendent Lyle and the Board for allowing her to share the wonderful work of the ECP.
Superintendent Lyle stated that she would like to discuss the Personnel Prep Program with the Board.  We are in the middle of a program review.  Dr. Jane Erin is taking a very close look at the Personnel Prep Program, at our request.  This review will look at course content as well as outcome measures through interviews of past and present students of the program.  She stated that our goal is to present the results of this review to the Board during the October meeting.  She stated that last spring we had two students in Cohort 5 of the O&M.  She pointed out that Cohort 6 reflects three students enrolled, however one of them has dropped out, so they are again down to two students in the cohort.  She stated that Janice Duseau approached her about two students who are interested in Cohort 6, and had actually signed up.  We have a requirement that graduates of the Personnel Prep Program agree to work within the state for 5 years following their graduation.  Neither of these two students feel that they will be working that long because they are close to retirement.  Janice Duseau asked that these students be exempted from the 5 year commitment so that they could be placed in Cohort 6.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she would not allow that exemption.  She stated that both students are NMSBVI employees and she is not opposed to begin counting their 5 years of service upon enrollment in the course.  This will require the 5 years of service, but 2 of those years will be served while they are a student.  She stated that this stays in the spirit of the NMSBVI scholarship.  Superintendent Lyle asked the Board if they want to stop Cohort 6 from moving forward due to low enrollment numbers?  She stated that the State of New Mexico will not benefit from Cohort 6 due to the low numbers and the fact that 2 of the students are NMSBVI employees close to retirement.  Or, does the Board want to move forward with the cohort and have the excess staff that teaches the cohort work a required number of hours providing itinerant services within the public schools?  She stated that she is concerned that the O&M portion of the Personnel Prep Program is grinding to a slow stop.  We may need to bombard the schools and school districts in an effort to have them recognize the need for them to have a TVI on staff.  Literacy is very important and we may need to place our focus on the TVI portion of the Personnel Prep Program and temporarily suspend the O&M portion.  Once we have school buy-in regarding TVI then it will be time to reinstitute the O&M program with the Personnel Prep Program.  Caroline Benavidez stated that we need to focus on literacy in the schools.  This needs to be done by getting trained TVI teachers in the public schools.  President McAninch stated that she would agree to allowing the 2 students who are employees of NMSBVI to enroll in Cohort 6 under the arrangement communicated by Superintendent Lyle.  Then have excess PPP instructor staff provide itinerant services for the Outreach Department until they are once again needed in the Personnel Prep Program.  The other members of the Board of Regents concurred with President McAninch.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we will need to have a long conversation on how long we should continue the O&M portion of the Personnel Prep Program.  She stated that we may want to think about closing the O&M program down for now, do a concerted push of the TVI program, then reopen O&M after we begin getting TVIs into the field, as the need for O&Ms emerges.  She stated that she is hopeful that Dr. Erin’s input from her program review will provide the information that we need to make that decision.  President McAninch stated that she would like to have an indepth discussion regarding the Personnel Prep Program after Dr. Erin’s review.  The Board concurred.  

B.
General Legal Services Contract.

Retha Coburn presented a request to extend the current general legal services contract with Scheuer, Yost & Patterson into its fourth year of professional services to NMSBVI with a contract period of December 14, 2008 through December 13, 2009.  Under the terms of the New Mexico Statutes Annotated 1978, paragraph 13-1-150, professional services contracts may be extended annually, upon agreement of both parties, for a period not to exceed four (4) total years of service with a new RFP solicitation.  President McAninch asked if there were any questions or concerns regarding this request.  There were no questions or concerns.
UPON A MOTION by Alicia McAninch, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to extend the current general legal services contract with Scheuer, Yost & Patterson into its fourth year of professional services to NMSBVI, with a contract period of December 14, 2008 through December 13, 2009, as presented.   (carried unanimously)

C.
FY 2008 Report of Actuals.


Retha Coburn presented the Fiscal Year 2008 Report of Actuals for the Board’s review and approval.  She reviewed the contents of the presented report.  She stated that this report is being presented in a different format than in the past.  Rather than present the same forms that are required by NM Higher Education Department (HED) she has put together a format that is much easier to review and understand.  During her review she pointed out that the ending FY 2008 expenditure budget was for $12,870,880.00.  We actually expended $12,222,216.59.  This is a savings of $648,663.41.  She stated that she truly believes that the processes that we have in place, and the departments working together, resulted in this savings.  Following her review Retha Coburn stated that she would be happy to answer any questions that the Board may have.  There were no questions regarding the presented report.
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by Christine Hall, the Board moved to approve the Fiscal Year 2008 Report of Actuals, as presented.  (carried unanimously)
D.
Repair/Replacement of Central Receiving Roof.
 
Retha Coburn presented a Capital Projects Transmittal Summary Sheet for the repair/replacement of the Central Receiving roof.  Recent uncommon heavy rain fall to this area has caused extensive damage to the newly renovated building.  Inspections of the roof have indicated several areas requiring immediate attention either through patch repair or complete roof replacement.  The roof deck shows signs of wear and deterioration throughout.  The Spanish clay tiles are old and brittle and past attempts to temporarily patch the roof deck have created additional breakage of the clay tiles.  If this problem goes unaddressed the furniture and supplies stored inside the building will become damaged, and the new lay-in ceiling tiles will be destroyed.  The projected budget for this capital project is $59,500.00.  She stated that the original thought was to wait until July 2009 to fund this project.  However, our recent heavy rains have clearly shown that this project cannot wait.  If we have a wet Fall and Winter the leaks that we currently have will almost surely completely destroy the new ceiling that was just installed in the building, and will damage the contents of the building.  The cost of this damage could easily exceed the cost of the roof repair/replacement.  She stated that it is vital that we address this problem as quickly as possible.  She stated that we were unaware of the leaks that this building had because of the type of ceiling that was in the building before the renovation.  When the building was abated the old ceiling, that was soaking up the water that was leaking in, was removed.  During this process we did not receive heavy rains, and therefore did not experience any leaks.  After the new ceiling was installed, and the building renovation completed, we began to get significant amounts of rain, which immediately began to leak onto and through the new lay-in ceiling.  
UPON A MOTION by David Baland, seconded by James Miyagishima, the Board moved to approve the Capital Projects Transmittal Summary Sheet for the repair/replacement of the Central Receiving roof at a projected budget of $59,000.00.  (carried unanimously)

E. Purchase of Land Adjacent to the New ECP.
Superintendent Lyle stated that during the July 17, 2008 Regular Meeting of the Board of Regents she presented a recommendation to begin exploring the possibility of purchasing the 7 acres of land immediately adjacent to the new ECP facility to accommodate future growth of the ECP.  At that time the Board indicated that more information needed to be obtained regarding the total cost for the purchase of the land, and identification of funding sources for the purchase cost.  Since that meeting Retha Coburn has had this research done and has put  together some projection summaries on what the depletion of the quasi-endowment fund would look like if we utilized that as a funding source.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we actually looked at funding this purchase from different sources, not entirely from the quasi-endowment.  We realize completely that if we deplete the quasi-endowment, and we do not have operational dollars from legislative action in the upcoming years, the purchase of the land will be a mute point, and we will instead be talking about what programs we need to close.  She stated that if nothing changes, by 2012 we will not have enough money to fund at the current levels that we are programming.  Our projection scenario included legislative appropriation.  The NM Higher Education Department is very supportive of our desire to receive legislative funding.  When we recently presented our capital projects to the Legislative Finance Committee and Higher Education Department, Secretary Dasenbrock asked if he could speak with us about the operational budget.  He switched from discussing our capital project to our operational budget, and explored what we were doing.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she feels pretty confident that the Higher Education Department is going to recommend at least a portion of the ECP operating cost of $2.3 million.  If this happens then we will have set a precedent that could benefit us into the future.  The projection summary that was put together includes legislative appropriations.  Retha Coburn stated that when doing the projection we asked ourselves, what would happen if we did receive a legislative appropriation for operational dollars?  With legislative appropriation for operational funding of the ECP, and the appropriation of the land adjacent to the ECP at an estimated purchase cost of $1.5 million, our quasi-endowment would serve us until 2017.  David Baland stated that that is based on the assumption that legislative appropriation would cover the $2.3 million dollar operational cost of the ECP.  Retha Coburn stated that if we do not take out the $1.5 million for the purchase of the land, and if we did receive legislative appropriation for the ECP operational costs, the quasi-endowment would serve us until 2020, or three years longer than if we use the $1.5 million to purchase the land.  David Baland asked what the Attorney General’s ruling is regarding state agencies purchasing land, and if we purchase the land, then the governing board of the school decides to sell the land at a later date, can we sell the land, or will we have rulings, statutes, etc., that prevent the board from selling the land.  Superintendent Lyle stated that there is no ruling yet from the Attorney General’s Office.  She stated that the only reason that this matter is being brought back to the Board is because we have received notification, from the holder of the planning lease on that land, that the housing that was planned for that land has been abandoned, and a motel chain is looking to purchase the land for construction of a motel.  That would put the motel immediately adjacent to the ECP.  The State Land Office called to inquire as to where we stand on this issue.  They are asking if they can move forward with selling this land to the motel chain, or is NMSBVI looking at possibly purchasing the land for future growth.  She stated that she was not prepared to answer that question, but would discuss the situation with the Board.  Superintendent Lyle stated that she realizes that the motel chain will need to go through a zoning change.  This could keep the motel construction from happening, or it could end up being approved.  If a zoning change is filed we can certainly voice our concern about the close proximity of a motel to our school.  She stated that she feels that it will be much more appropriate for us to voice our concern at the State Land Office level than at a public forum.  If the Board supports a serious consideration of purchasing this land, how far does the Board want administration to go with the State Land Office in communicating that we want to put a bid on the land?  Superintendent Lyle stated, in answer to the second question, can we sell the land at a later date.  If it is determined that we can purchase it, then future Boards will be able to sell the land if they so desire.  The public schools buy and sell land all the time.  David Baland stated that it seems to be prudent to purchase the land, it is the expenditure of the funds that is bothersome.  Superintendent Lyle stated that ideally we will be able to go through the legislative process and have answers regarding legislative operational funding of the ECP, before we have to address the purchase of the land.  If the motel chain does not push the issue with the State Land Office we may be able to go into the spring of 2009, which should be a time when we know how much support we will have on the legislative level.  We could then make a more informed decision.  David Baland asked if we are still at the discussion phase, or are we talking about making an offer on the land.  Superintendent Lyle stated that we are still in the discussion phase.  David Baland stated that he would be very interested in finding out what the Attorney General says.  It seems prudent to check with the Attorney General.  It would be nice to have the 7 acres to accommodate ECP growth.  Superintendent Lyle asked, if between this meeting and the next, she finds out from the State Land Office that the motel chain has requested that the 7 acres be put out to bid, would the Board be interested in having a special meeting to decide if the Board wishes to put  a bid on the land?  The Board indicated that they would be interested in having a special meeting if we learn that the motel chain has contacted the State Land Office and requested that the land be put out to bid.  Retha Coburn stated that if we are interested in purchase that 7 acres we will have to expend a little bit of funding to obtain a land appraisal.  We will be limited to bidding only what the land appraises for.  Superintendent Lyle stated that they will continue to monitor the situation.
F. Legislative Update.

Superintendent Lyle stated that she feels that NMSBVI is supported by Santa Fe in our quest to secure state funding for school operations.  She stated that when they have met with legislators there seems to be a continuous theme that NMSBVI has been ignored far too long, and it is time to address the school’s needs.  We are feeling supported.  President McAninch stated that she felt the same atmosphere of support when she met with the Legislative Finance Committee when they were recently on the Alamogordo campus.  
G. Capital Projects Update.
Retha Coburn stated that the Board was briefed on the Central Receiving project during the roof repair/replacement agenda item.  She stated that the Natatorium renovation project is 30 days past the expected project completion date.  We continue to make daily progress on this project.  She stated that one of the things that is holding us up is the fact that our budget adjustment has to go to the Board of Finance, which does not meet until September 16th.  If approved at that time the contractor will order the paint and begin painting the inside of the pool.  We should have this project wrapped up fairly quickly after September 16.  There are a few issues regarding the sloping of the pool deck, etc., but we are working through those issues and they will not involve any additional cost to the school.  President McAninch asked if the pool deck has been poured.  Retha Coburn reported that the pool deck has been poured but it does not have the correct slope.  She reported that the Jack Hall renovation project has taken on a life of its own.  When we took the project to the Higher Education Department and the Board of Finance for approval, one of the contingencies that was placed on this project was that the school apply for Clean Energy funding because this project is required to be Silver Leed Certifiied.  We have been awarded $175,000.00 in Clean Energy funding which was brought to the Board during the last meeting.  We have contracted with a company to oversee the Leed certification of the project.  She stated that the asbestos abatement should begin within the next 10 days.  The architect intends to have the remainder of the renovation plans ready by mid October.  We are hoping that the project will be well underway by mid November.  Retha Coburn reported that the Practical Arts renovation project planning is underway. National Construction has worked with NMSBVI to go through the Cooperative Educational Services (CES) process.  We have awarded National Construction the contract for the Practical Arts renovation.  The plan has been slightly revised which has resulted in some savings over the initial estimates.   The project is now coming in at $81,543.25.  We do have to add gross receipts tax to that total.  When we go through the CES process we are also required to pay 3% to the Guardian Group since they review the specifications of the project.  The total amount of the Practical Arts renovation project is $90,227.60.  Retha Coburn stated that she would be happy to entertain any questions that the Board may have regarding the ongoing capital projects.  There were no questions.
H. ECP Expansion Update.
Superintendent Lyle stated that the public works project is underway and the site now has utilities.  When we received the final orders and permits for the public works portion of the project it was the last domino towards the purchase of the ½ acre of land for the ECP site.  The State Land Office has been notified that we are ready to proceed with the purchase of the ½ acre easement.  She stated that the remainder of the ECP expansion update will be quite apparent as the Board tours the site later during this meeting.  
XII. Information to the Board.

A.
Board Meeting Schedule.


President McAninch informed the Board that the next Regular Meeting of the NMSBVI Board of Regents is scheduled for 9:00 a.m., Thursday, October 30th, 2008 at the Alamogordo campus.  She asked if there were any problems with that meeting date and location.  There were no problems voiced.
B.
Correspondence/Newspaper Articles.

There were no questions or comments.

C.
Vehicle Mileage Report.



There were no questions or comments.
D.
Activity Fund Checklist.
There were no questions or comments.


General Fund Checklist.


There were no questions or comments.


IX.
Major Focus – New ECP Facility Tour
The Board of Regents and Leadership Team departed the old ECP facility for a tour of the new ECP construction site.

XIII.
Meeting Adjourned at 2:10 p.m., Thursday, September 4, 2008
(Approved 10/30/08)



(Approved 10/30/08)

​​_______________________

​​​​​            ________________________

Alicia McAninch,  President


David G. Baland, Secretary
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